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Wake County Board of Commissioners 

Great Government Committee 

March 25, 2019 

1:00 p.m. 

Wake County Justice Center, Room 2800 

 

Commissioners Present:  

Susan Evans, Chair 

Greg Ford, Vice-Chair 

Sig Hutchinson 

Matt Calabria 

James West 

 

 

Wake County Staff Present:  

David Ellis, County Manager; Johnna Rogers, Chief Operating Officer; Nicole Kreiser, 

Assistant County Manager; Chris Dillon, Assistant County Manager; Derwick Paige, 

Chief Community Vitality Officer; Ben Canada, Assistant to the County Manager; Scott 

Warren, County Attorney; Jason Horton, Strategic Performance Director; Michelle 

Burgess, Budget and Management Analyst; Denise Hogan, Clerk to the Board; Yvonne 

Gilyard, Deputy Clerk to the Board, Portia Johnson, Executive Assistant to the Board; 

and Michelle Cerett, Executive Assistant to the Board.  

 

Meeting Called to Order 

 

Commissioner Evans called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone 

to the meeting. She said she is excited about the new committee and looking forward to 

working together.  

 

Policy Workflow 

Commissioner Evans said she has met with staff regarding the policy workflow. She 

said staff provided the proposed workflow that will be discussed today.  

 

Mr. David Ellis, County Manager, provided an overview of today’s agenda. He shared 

an explanation of “policy workflow.” He said one of the challenges is communicating 

committee progress to the full Board of Commissioners. He said the new process will 

increase the efficiency of staff when communicating to the board. 
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Mr. Ben Canada, Assistant to the County Manager, shared reasons why a clear policy 

workflow is necessary. 

 

 
 

He shared a breakdown of the various meetings of the Board of Commissioners. 
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He shared the “4-hour rule” and why it is important. 

 

 
 

He shared how the work sessions would be impacted.  

 

 
 

He shared how the committee meetings will be impacted. 
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He shared how the policy workflow would work for the commissioners. (7 slides) 
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Mr. Canada said items would still go through the committee and work session meetings 

as they have in the past.  

 

Mr. Canada shared the committee meeting schedule for the remainder of 2019. 

 

 
Commissioner Evans said revising the process is necessary to maximize the efficiency 

of commissioners and staff. She said it also allows staff to obtain consensus from 

commissioners on new ideas prior to involving staff time.  

 

Commissioner Hutchinson said the commissioner goals are based on work in progress, 

but new things come up throughout the year. He said the chair of the committee should 

be responsible for setting the agenda for committee meetings. Commissioner 

Hutchinson said he is agreeable to the 4-hour rule, but he is strongly opposed to not 

being permitted to make the agenda for his committee.  
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Mr. Ellis said the chief in the County Managers Officer that are in charge of the 

committee will work with the chair of the committee to create the agenda.  

 

Ms. Johnna Rogers, Chief Operating Officer, said the idea is to manage staff time, not 

control commissioners. She used the native plants item as an example. She said that 

project required many hours of staff time, but the full Board of Commissioners were 

unaware of the request until the project was completed.  

 

Commissioner West said the County Manager/Board of Commissioner form of 

government should be respected. He said there is a gap in the function of the 

committees and the new process will close that gap. He said the role of the 

commissioner and the role of staff need to be respected. He said the manager is 

responsible for the day to day operations of the county.  

 

Commissioner Hutchinson said the purpose of committees is to allow commissioners to 

utilize their skills in a particular area of expertise.  

  

Commissioner Evans said control is not being taken away from the committee chairs. 

She feels it is important to have a process, but any commissioner can present an idea 

to the managers office. She said reviewing committee progress at the end of the work 

session would allow for full board feedback. She said they should work as a board, not 

individual commissioners with their own agendas. She said their number one duty is to 

support county operations and staff.  

 

Commissioner Calabria asked if this is intended to be a mandatory process or a 

suggestion. Mr. Ellis said it is a structure to assist staff with time management.  

 

Commissioner Calabria said he fears important issues will take too long to get through 

all the proposed steps.  Mr. Ellis said steps can be skipped if the board is agreeable to 

it. He said it would be determined on a case by case basis depending on the topic. 

 

Commissioner Evans agreed items could get delayed by the process due to the timing 

of the meetings. Ms. Rogers said the process is a general guideline and each case will 

be handled differently depending upon the urgency of the issue. 

 

Ms. Rogers confirmed that the new process only comes into play once the 4-hour role is 

reached. She said if staff is spending significant time on an item, the entire board should 

have an opportunity to provide input.  

 

Commissioner Calabria said there is a transparency and communication piece 
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that needs to be addressed and a staff management piece that needs to be addressed.  

He said if staffing is an issue, consideration should be made to increase staff. He said 

he fears this may become a straight jacket that will hinder progress. 

 

Commissioner Evans said the sole purpose is not to accommodate staff. She said it is 

to ensure that staff time is being used as wisely as possible. 

 

Commissioner Ford commented on the increased demands put on staff in recent years. 

He said better management of commissioners is needed and he is in favor of more 

structure. He said goals should be free flowing instead of static. He agreed that a 

change needs to be made, but said the matter should be addressed with the full board.   

 

Commissioner West said it is important to move away from chaos and towards 

creativity. He said authority gives a person control, but the person’s behavior gets them 

respect.  

 

Mr. Ellis said he understands the concerns and will review it with staff. He said there is 

no intention to put a constraint on commissioners.  

 

Commissioner Evans said the goal of the new process is to share new ideas with the 

entire board. She said every commissioner should have adequate information on a 

matter before they are expected to vote on it. She said the goals and initiatives of the 

board should be considered when presenting new ideas.  
 

Commissioner Hutchinson said this board has been aggressive since taking office in 

2014. He said each commissioner has an area of expertise that contributes to the 

success of the entire board.  

 

Commissioner Evans asked committee members what the next step in this process 

should be.  

 

Commissioner Hutchinson suggested sending it back to staff for revision prior to 

bringing it back to the Great Government Committee. 

 

Commissioner Ford said this is an ambitious board, but there is a common goal.  He 

said some commissioners feel there is an issue and there needs to be a better way. He 

suggested presenting the item to the full board at a work session.  

 

Commissioner West said staff is stressed and he agrees that offices are short staffed. 

He said staff must be appreciated in order for them to be productive.  
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Commissioner Calabria said he appreciates the effort and agrees that there is room for 

improvement. He suggests shortening the process and agreed the full board needs to 

be involved in the process.  

 

Ms. Rogers said the process can be shortened if it is the will of the full board. She said 

the commissioners should function as a board and staff should support the full board.   

 

Commissioner Ford moved, seconded by Commissioner Evans, to move the item to a 

Work Session for full board input. Commissioner Hutchinson opposed the motion. The 

motion carried on a 2-1 vote.   

 

Commissioner Evans suggested changes to dates for future Great Government 

Committee meetings.  

 

Meeting time options 

 

Commissioner Evans said this item was referred to the Great Government Committee at 

a recent Work Session meeting. 

 

Mr. Canada provided an overview of typical Commissioner meetings. 
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He shared the purpose of the various meetings. 

 

 
He shared information on how the public can access the meetings live and online. 

 

 
 

Mr. Canada shared a history of the meeting time changes. 
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He shared statistics of the 2018 meetings. 

 
 

He shared a breakdown of the numbers and reasons for public comments. 

 

 
 

He shared the impacts of moving the meeting times. 
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Mr. Canada shared the annualized financial impact of moving the meeting times. 

 

 
 

He shared the impacts on the public and county staff due to meeting time changes. 

 

 
 

 

He shared how the meeting time change impacts the media and the municipalities.  
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He shared an overview of municipal meetings county wide. 

 

 
 

He shared additional opportunities for change. 

 

 
 

Mr. Canada shared an overview of the meeting time change options. 
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He opened the floor for questions.  

 

 
Commissioner Evans said she has had several citizens comment on the 2:00 p.m. 

meeting and said it is inconvenient for them to attend. She said the later meeting time 

may be inconvenient to retirees and employees, but it would be more accommodating to 

the public.  She said regardless of a meeting time change, citizens should be made 

aware of the option for a parking voucher.  

 

Commissioner Hutchinson said both meetings had always been at 2:00 p.m. until there 

was a suggestion to have a later meeting in 2014 and the board voted to have a 5:00 

p.m. meeting. He said since the change to 5:00 p.m., he hasn’t seen an increase in 

public comment. He said the current times accommodate staff and the public.  

 

Commissioner Ford agreed and said the two different meeting times provides public an 

option. He asked if the public was given an opportunity to express their opinion on the 

meeting times.  
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Mr. Canada said the information he has received came from members of the Board of 

Commissioners, not the public. He said when people truly have an issue to discuss, 

they will find a way to attend the meeting regardless of the time.  

 

Mr. Canada asked for feedback on changing public comment structure.  

 

Commissioner Evans said public comment should be held before the agenda items are 

voted on. 

 

Ms. Rogers agreed and said a public comment period could be offered for agenda items 

and a separate public comment period later in the meeting for other matters.  

 

Commissioner Ford said the public comment has been moved to accommodate a 

specific item. He said the issue at hand is the meeting time, not the public comment 

period. He suggested that nothing be changed at this time. Commissioners Evans and 

Hutchinson agreed that no change should be recommended.  

 

Board Procedures 

 

Commissioner Evans said the board has changed significantly since the board 

procedures were last revised in 2011.  She suggested updating them and asked staff to 

review the board procedures of other counties. She said the section allowing a 

commissioner the ability to add any item to the agenda with a 7-day notice should be 

revised.  

   

Commissioner Evans asked staff to gather information and bring it back to the next 

Great Government committee meeting. She also requested clarification on the Boards 

and Commissions process at the next meeting. Commissioner Ford said staff has 

gathered demographic information on Boards and Commissions. He suggested that 

information be shared at the next meeting.  

 

Commissioner Evans suggested the Great Government committee meeting in July to be 

changed. Mr. Canada offered June 24th as a tentative date, but that would be confirmed 

at the next meeting in May. 

 

Commissioner Ford suggested community partners request for funding be reviewed at 

the next meeting.  
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Adjourn 

 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:57 p.m. 

 

  Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 ________________________________ 

 Michelle L. Cerett 

 Executive Assistant to the Board 


